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 The gaze reversed in early 
modern encounters between non-Europeans 
and Europeans.   A legendary jazz pianist, 
born and raised in Philadelphia, whose style 
continues to influence a generation of musi-
cians.  A theatre arts professor and a creative 
writer, traveling together to Portage, PA to 
work with a community group on dramatiz-
ing local historyñfrom the roaring twenties to 
WPA construction to a 1940s mine explosion 
to the 1950s railroad station.    Two years into 
my term as Director of the Institute for the 
Arts and Humanities, I continue to be struck 
by the wide and rich diversity of scholarship 
and events that we are privileged to sponsor 
and co-sponsor. This newsletter features some 
of that programming, as seen in the changing 
seasons of the Institute in 2003-2004.

 Featured in this newsletter is the 
implementation of a unique IAH col-
laboration with the Pennsylvania Hu-
manities Council and the Pennsylvania 
Council on the Arts to bring together 
Penn State faculty and non-profit com-
munity groups in central Pennsylvania.  
We also focus on an innovative spring 
conference, Europe Observed, orga-
nized by the Committee for Early Mod-
ern Studies, one of the groups funded 
under our Interdisciplinary Groups 
Program. 
 Our resident scholars for spring 
2004 include faculty from Architecture, 
English, German, and History.   Their 
widely varied projects range from Eat 
Art and the Avant-garde to alchemy, 
science, and modernist literature, to 
dreams and conversion in late Ming 
China, to women and the making of 
spiritual environments. 

 Finally, this issue introduces an 
exciting new collaboration between 
the Institute for the Arts and Humani-
ties and the Africana Research Cen-
ter to recognize the achievements of 
Pennsylvania Black Artists. The kick-off 
event for this initiative was an April 12 
jazz concert featuring the internation-
ally-acclaimed McCoy Tyner Trio, with 
special guest violinist, John Blake Jr.  
I am grateful for the hard work, gra-
ciousness, and good humor shown by 
Beverly Vandiver, Director of the Afri-
cana Research Center, as we worked 
together in planning and initiating this 
project. 
 Drawing on the wide-ranging 
and vibrant arts and humanities com-
munity at Penn State, I look forward to 
continued conversations and partner-
ships in the changing seasons yet to 
come.
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Public Partnerships

 Spring 2004 saw the fruition of a long-
planned partnership between the Institute, 
the Pennsylvania Humanities Council, and the 
Pennsylvania Council on the Arts. Under this 
program, seven Penn State faculty membersñ
from English, History, Music, and Theatre 
Artsñserved one-day residencies as project 
consultants for community groups and cul-
tural institutions in Central Pennsylvania. The 
projects ranged from working with the Altoona 
Symphony Orchestra to develop a public edu-
cation program, to helping plan a symposium 
on environmental remediation in Coal Country 
communities, to creating a Heritage Tourism 
Music Drama at Fort Roberdeau, to planning 
concerts and music workshops at Greenwood 
Furnace State Park. 

 Elder also shared her reflections about 
the experience: òWhat I found most exciting 
was how my area of expertise [the history 
of fashion] could be extended into a differ-
ent venue.ó Ultimately, that venue will be this 
yearõs Cambria County Bicentennial, at which 
students will perform the historical vignettes.

 Becker and Elder traveled to Portage 
on Wednesday, March 31st. Both were im-
mediately impressed by the heartfelt inter-
est and enthusiasm with which local project 
participants welcomed them. In spite of a 
lack of access to expensive facilities and re-
search libraries, these community members 
were dedicated to making history come alive. 
Becker commented, òIt was salutary for me to 
be reminded of the many people who do their 
work without these benefits.ó She continued, 
òI saw concretely how Penn State scholars 
can make a difference, particularly in under-
served, rural communities.ó

 Suzie Elder, Associate Professor of The-
atre Arts, and Robin Becker, Professor of Eng-
lish and Womenõs Studies, teamed up to work 
with the Portage Area School District and the 
Portage Area Historical Society. Their project, 
on òEveryday Life along the Mainline in the 
Twentieth Century,ó was organized by Gary 
Yusko, teacher of social studies and former 
president of the historical society. In their 
one-day residency, Elder helped with costume 
design, while Becker gave suggestions for vi-
gnettes based on oral history and research. 
Stories featured a Polish immigrant, an early 
college football star who played against Jim 
Thorpe, a performer in Buffalo Billõs Wild West 
Show, the 1918 flu epidemic, the football sta-
diumõs construction by the WPA, a World War II 
fighter pilot, and a 1950s soda fountain jerk. 

 This formal collaboration between 
the university and state arts and humanities 
councils is unique. As Joe Kelly, Executive Di-
rector of the Pennsylvania Humanities Coun-
cil, writes, Penn State Scholars in Residence 
òbreaks new ground and is a terrific model for 
strengthening ties between communities and 
institutions of higher learning.ó

 Penn State Scholars in Residence is one 
of the outreach initiatives funded by the Insti-
tuteõs recent NEH Challenge Grant. The part-
nership aims to stimulate and nurture public 
programs combining the arts and humanities 
in mid-central Pennsylvania. 
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